PCMS Foundation 
Board of Directors Meeting Minutes

October 20, 2016
Attendance: Allegra Johnson (Foundation President/Chair), Ellen Etheridge (Director), Julia LeDoyen (PTCC President), Lucia Urtusastegui (Director), Jeanne Sacks (Recording Secretary), Kristin Eith (Director), Nihat Guven (Treasurer), Anamika Bhardwaj (Financial Secretary), Mandy Sandrock (Non-voting Member), Tammy Walden (Teacher Representative), Kamaria Shauri (Teacher Representative), Mr. Heptinstall (Principal), Fran Bartel (Non-voting Member), Tim Ryan (Guest; STEM Coordinator)
Welcome and Opening:  Meeting called to order at 7:33 a.m. Minutes from previous meeting were approved.
Action Item recap:


Action items from the September 2016 Board meeting were reviewed.  Completed and no-longer relevant items were noted.  Ongoing items are included in the Action Items below.
E-vote recap:

On 9/22/16 via e-vote a grant request for $4,800 for the yearlong intermural program was approved following motion and second.

On 10/2/16 via e-vote a revised grant request for a second set of the book Wonder submitted by Ms. Carter (6th grade ELA) in the amount of $421 was approved following motion and second.  Mr. Heptinstall will notify Ms. Carter that the grant has been approved.
On 10/13/16 via e-vote a grant submitted by Mr. Henley in conjunction with the Great Day of Service (DUMC) project planned for PCMS on October 22, 2016, in the amount of $200 to match the funds contributed by the church for materials for the project (outdoor classroom space at PCMS) was approved following motion and second.  Jeanne will notify Mr. Henley and Ms. Moncrief (parent volunteer) that the grant has been approved.

Treasurer Report/Annual Fund:  

Nihat presented the 2015-16 Final Budget; Statement of Financial Position; and Statement of Activity as of October 19, 2016.


•  There is approximately $300,000 in the bank accounts ($200,000 is a carryforward from last year)

•  Approximately $135,000 has been raised this year.  This includes approximately $60,000 via Annual Fund; $32,000 by CV Classic (without offsetting expenses entered); $20,000 in membership dues; and approximately $3,900 by Spiritwear sales

•  Allegra confirmed that the request for approximately $1200 for Pride of Peachtree shirts reimbursement had been processed


•  Nihat reported that there continues to be some problem of check requests without expense category being noted


• After discussion, it was agreed that Nihat and Anamika will create a system for financial matters similar to the system for grant submission and review.  Included in this process will be a system for processing the teacher $100 classroom support requests.  Ms. Walden will assist in the processing of these requests by maintaining a master list to track submission by teachers.  It was recommended that a specific date be set for submission each month.


• Nihat requested clarification on the payment of the nurses.  Mr. Heptinstall reported that one nurse had been hired as a County employee and the other was awaiting an out-of-state license transfer or resolution of that issue.  Until the County pays the nurses’ salaries, the Foundation will continue to do so.


• Nihat reported that bank fees have increased significantly (nearly doubled) from last year, but seem to be in line with the going rate and increased transactions

Principal’s Report 

Update:  Mr. Heptinstall reported

•  a Charter Report has been completed as of yesterday for the State DOE; a copy will be provided to the Foundation for review; included within the report is information showing that PCMS 6th and 8th grade Milestone assessments increased in all 4 content areas; 7th grade improved in all but science.  Also, PCMS scores highest for all charter schools in the state for pass rates for the high-school-credit physical science and algebra courses.

• PCMS is again fully staffed with an Interrelated position being the last filled following an allotment increase

• Mr. Gardner received a $3,000 grant that Mr. Heptinstall requested be held and managed by the Foundation.  Mr. Heptinstall will follow-up to determine if Ms. Schiff also received the grant.

• MAP scores are currently awaiting DCSD review before next-step gifted testing can take place.  It is anticipated that letters will go out shortly regarding gifted-eligibility testing.

• Current enrollment is 1540.


Grant Requests:  Mr. Heptinstall presented three (3) requests.


(1)
Mr. Ryan (STEM coordinator) requested $364.53 for 6th grade STEM projects. Mr. Heptinstall recommended approval of this request.  After motion, second, discussion and vote, this grant was APPROVED.   Mr. Ryan was present at the meeting and notified of the same.


(2)
Ms. Gero (7th grade Social Studies) requested $157.15 for 35 copies of the novel The Year of Impossible Goodbyes to be used in 7th grade social studies and ELT classes.  Mr. Heptinstall recommended approval of this request.  After a brief discussion and following a motion and second, this request was APPROVED.  Ms. Shauri will notify Ms. Gero that the request was approved via email with a copy to Ellen.



(3)
Ms. Gero (7th grade Social Studies) submitted a revised request for the novel I am Malala because the amount approved at our August 2016 meeting for the initial grant is not sufficient to cover the quoted cost of the novel.  After discussion, Ellen offered to look into options to purchase the item for the amount approved.  No vote occurred on this revised item.


Ms. Shauri inquired about the status of three (3) missing grant requests she submitted to Mr. Heptinstall (Ms. Crowder Scholastic “Science World” Magazine; conference reimbursement; and an undetermined third request).  Those requests will need to be located and a location for submission of grant requests to Mr. Heptinstall will be established by Mr. Heptinstall.  This information will be included in the Grant process being established by Ellen.  Additionally, inquiry was once again made as to why grants are no longer submitted to PTCC for review and approval prior to presentation to the Foundation.  Mr. Heptinstall expressed his opinion that under the new Charter, PTCC does not have advisory powers over grants.  Ms. Gero appeared to express her concerns with the current grant process and the Foundation’s failure to consider and approve her grant request for The Breadwinner.  Nihat provided a brief overview of the financial procedures available to process approved grants—teachers may purchase their own items and seek reimbursement or may submit an invoice to the Foundation for payment.  Finally, Allegra raised the issue of what becomes of items such as laptops which are funded by teachers through Donors Choose or similar websites when those teachers do not remain at PCMS.
PTCC Update


Julia reported that the PTCC met on Tuesday.  The CV Classic 5K is set for Saturday, October 22, 2016.  There are 850 registrants which represents about a thirty percent (30%) increase.  Additionally, 40 faculty members are registered.  Julia requested additional volunteers to help with race packet distribution on Friday afternoon.  On behalf of the PTCC, Julia asked that in allotting the funds raised by CV Classic that priority be given to health-and-wellness-related items to keep in the spirit of the event.  There is a Thank You Coffee for parent volunteers scheduled for November 2016 as part of a two-part PTCC initiative to increase parent involvement at PCMS.  Finally, Julia informed the Foundation that the PTCC had resolved to formalize their opinion regarding the upcoming land swap between DCSD and City of Dunwoody which includes the sale of 8 acres of PCMS property to the City.  The PTCC has sent a formal letter to the City and DCSD opposing the installation of baseball fields on the 8 acres.
Committees:

Grant Follow-Up:


Ellen created a list of approved grants which will be posted in the teacher breakroom to keep staff informed of the types of grants the Foundation has approved and provided to them; dollar amounts will not be included.  Ellen will communicate with the teacher representatives to further review and finalize a grant process and follow-up procedure.  Board member feedback is also still encouraged.

Capital Purchases:


Discussion of this item was postponed to the November meeting.  

Corporate Sponsors:



Discussion of this item was postponed to the November meeting.  Each Foundation member has been asked to email Lucia a list of six (6) potential corporate sponsor contacts.  
New/Old Business:



Allegra recommended that the Foundation issue a letter regarding the land swap deal between DCSD and the City of Dunwoody to supplement the PTCC letter.  A draft will be circulated to Board members for review and approval.  Additionally, Board members were encouraged to voice their personal opinions directly to the Mayor and City Council and to attend the upcoming public meeting on Tuesday, October 25, 2016, at City Hall.




Allegra informed the Board that she received an email from a PCMS parent concerned about the Foundation’s letter voicing approval of modified Option B in the current Secondary School Feasibility survey.  A response will be circulated to Board members for review and approval prior to being sent to the parent.

Action Items:
· Everyone should log their volunteer hours.
· Jeanne will submit the approved September 2016 minutes to Peggy Fenton to be added to website.

· Allegra and Julia will review submitted reimbursement requests with Anamika and Nihat
· AF magnets will be distributed to online donors

· Lucia will seek additional information about a date rape/sexual misconduct workshop/program by working to find middle-school appropriate material
· Board members are asked to submit six (6) potential corporate contacts to reach out to for Corporate Fundraising
· Allegra will email new potential dates for Board group governance training session to Board and PTCC
· Ms. Shauri will notify Ms. Gero via email with copy to Ellen that Ms. Gero’s grant request for The Year of Impossible Goodbyes has been approved
· Mr. Heptinstall will establish a location for teacher grant requests to be submitted and notify Ellen of the same
· Mr. Heptinstall will locate the three (3) missing grant requests from Ms. Shauri

· Ellen will communicate with the teacher representatives to review the grant form and follow-up procedures
· Board members should email suggestions regarding grant procedures and follow-up to Ellen
· Mr. Heptinstall will post the list of approved grants in the teacher breakroom
· Ellen will undertake to find a way to purchase I am Malala for the previously-approved amount
· Allegra will circulate the parent Secondary School Feasibility letter and the proposed Foundation response to Board members via email for review and approval 
· Allegra will circulate a proposed letter regarding the DCSD and City of Dunwoody land swap to Board members via email for review and approval
( Next meeting – November 17, 2016, at 7:30 a.m.  Meeting adjourned 8:58 am.
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